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MINUTES


MAY 1, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Councilmembers late:
Richardson (arrived at 7:32 p.m.)

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Police Commander Rucker, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Bologoff proposed moving “New Business” Item C after “Consent Calendar” and before the “Public Hearing.”

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Jess Salmon, Brisbane, said he brought an issue to the City Council two years ago that has still not been resolved.  He noted Klamath Street between Visitacion to San Bruno Avenue has a 30-inch sidewalk on the northerly side with four large power holes.  Mr. Salmon expressed concern about the safety and accessibility of this sidewalk.  He urged the City to call PG&E to get the problem corrected.

Mr. Salmon commented that Brisbane’s Community Park has become a regional park.  He noted Saturdays and Sundays are the only days working people have to spend with their families, and the Community Park facilities are usually rented to outsiders on those days.  He said people in Brisbane have worked hard to make their town special and unique, and he recommended keeping the park for use by residents of Brisbane.

CM Conway asked the staff to make sure the sidewalk holes are repaired.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault stated that the City has called PG&E numerous times.  He said the staff will try again, and he welcomed assistance from Councilmembers.

CM Conway asked the staff to comment on Community Park usage.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said Community Park is a public park, but Brisbane residents have priority in reserving park facilities.  He estimated over 75 or 80 percent of the reservations are made by Brisbane residents.  He added that it would be difficult to exclude outsiders. 

Joel Diaz, Brisbane, asked the City’s permission to build a halfpipe skate ramp in the City’s skate park.  He said he was planning to sponsor a skate team during the summer, and the proposed ramp will help skaters practice and compete more successfully.  Mr. Diaz stated that he measured the area and determined the ramp will fit, with some minor reconfigurations of the existing equipment.  Mr. Diaz requested that the City allow skateboarders and their parents to help build the ramp as a joint community project, and he welcomed assistance from the PB&R Commission in the planning and construction process.

CM Conway thanked Mr. Diaz for his generosity and expressed support for his idea.  He recommended referring the project to the PB&R Commission.  He noted at its last meeting, the PB&R Commission talked about the possibility of clearing the area next to the Teen Center and building an advanced skateboarding facility, similar to one in a converted swimming pool in Pacifica.  He observed that Mr. Diaz’s project sounds like a more immediate possibility.

Mayor Bologoff suggested that Mr. Diaz present his proposal to the PB&R Commission at its May 3 meeting.

CM Barnes expressed his support for the proposal.  He suggested delegating oversight to the PB&R Commission.  CM Waldo noted the City Engineer/Public Works Director needs to review the plan and confirm the measurements.  CM Barnes agreed.

CM Barnes asked if the halfpipe ramp comes with engineering or drawings.  Mr. Diaz responded that the ramps are lightweight, modular structures that are easy to construct, and standard plans are available.

CM Richardson said she also supported the idea.

City Manager Holstine noted the staff can work with the PB&R Commission; he added the project will only come back to the City Council if problems arise.

City Attorney Toppel advised that anyone working as a volunteer will need to sign a release of liability.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Diaz for his offer.

Jesse Ungara said he was not a resident of Brisbane but was employed by a Brisbane company.  He expressed support for the idea of a skate park in Brisbane.  He noted he has been paying to skate elsewhere, but some skateboarders are unwilling to pay, so they tend to use inappropriate places for skating.  Mr. Ungara recommended that the City provide a safe area with properly designed equipment for local skateboarders.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, commented that when she recently visited the City’s Website and reviewed minutes of past meetings, she found considerable inaccuracy.  She said this problem may be related to the listening problem the City Council has been demonstrating.  

Citing the minutes of February 21, 2006 as an example, she drew attention to the fourth paragraph on Page 11 and the statement, “Ms. Salmon noted there were plans many years ago for development on the other side of the hill.  The borings taken at that time showed the area was unbuildable.”  Ms. Salmon stated that this does not even come close to what she actually said.  She clarified that she was referring to a lost report done for a developer who owned an existing property.  She said the missing report was done by a consultant who worked on the EIR.  She noted those people were looking at the same data used for the Quarry, but they came to a different conclusion.  Ms. Salmon added that she still has a problem with that inconsistency.

Ms. Salmon commented that other people in town are probably similarly frustrated when their comments are not correctly reflected in the minutes.  She noted the minutes are supposed to reflect what people actually say.  

Ms. Salmon said that when she spoke at the February 21 meeting, she had 14 pages of written comments, but her oral presentation was cut off because of time constraints, although other people were given more time to speak.  

Ms. Salmon urged the City Council to make sure minutes accurately reflect what people say.

CM Conway noted the City Council already approved the February 21 minutes.  He asked if Ms. Salmon found other inaccuracies.  Ms. Salmon responded that she had found other instances.  

Ms. Salmon indicated she was unable to access minutes from links in agendas, so she was unable to review them before they came to the City Council for approval.  CM Conway encouraged Ms. Salmon to obtain copies of minutes from City Hall in advance.

City Clerk Schroeder stated that copies of draft minutes are available on the Website.  She offered to help Ms. Salmon find a way of accessing them.  She added that Ms. Salmon was welcome to submit comments and proposed revisions so meeting tapes can be reviewed and verified before the minutes are approved.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1284 - $ 272,681.84

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Payment Register No. 1284.  

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

A. Approve City Council Minutes of March 2, 2006

B. Approve City Council Minutes of March 20, 2006

C. Approve City Council Minutes of March 21, 2006

D. Authorize the Mayor to sign a Declaration of Restrictions with Daniel & Wai Ho Wong for 427 Alvarado Street

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Items A, B, C, and D.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Approve the specifications and authorize publication of the Notice Inviting Bids for the Fiscal Year 2006-07 Procurement of Street Sweeping Services

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the specification and authorize solicitation of bids as proposed.  

Mayor Bologoff said he has heard complaints from citizens about street sweepers not doing a good job removing debris from under parked cars.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that people either have to move their cars to allow the sweepers to get the debris in the gutter or put up with current conditions.  He noted hand sweeping, the other alternative, would be far more expensive.

Linda Salmon recommended that the City reconsider who does the work, at least in the town itself.  She noted there are advantages to having manual cleaning, rather than sweepers, in central Brisbane, including community safety and the opportunity to observe and identify potential hazards such as landslides, potholes, worn striping, clogged gutters, and other problems.  Ms. Salmon pointed out that Brisbane lacks uniform sidewalks, gutters, and other features, so it might be more effective to have individual attention to street cleaning.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS (Out of Order)


C.
Consider approval of the use of the Community Park by Habitat for Humanity

Jennifer Fagas, development director, Peninsula Habitat for Humanity, requested approval to use the Community Park during a four-day “Raise the Roof” event.  She introduced Margaret Costello, board member and event chairperson, and asked her to describe the event.

Ms. Costello stated that she has been chairing “Raise the Roof” accelerated build events for the past six years.  She explained that these annual events are fashioned after old-style barn raisings, with hundreds of volunteers from the community gathering together to help construct housing for selected families.  In Brisbane’s case, she noted, the families were selected based on need, ability, and willingness to provide 500 hours of sweat equity to build their homes.  Ms. Costello said Peninsula Habitat for Humanity would like to have this year’s event in Brisbane.

Ms. Costello advised that if the Council approves, the event will be held from Wednesday, June 7, through Saturday, June 10.  She said staff and volunteers typically arrive before 7:30 a.m. for registration, and she proposed having the registration table near the sidewalk across from the picnic areas.  She noted volunteers will receive name tags and hard hats, sign liability waivers, have an orientation on safety, and be assigned to work teams.  Work usually begins at 8:30 a.m., volunteers break for lunch at 11:30 a.m. or 12, work continues at the site until 4:00 p.m., and daily clean-up takes place between 4:00 p.m. and 4:30 p.m.  Ms. Costello added that the construction site will be cleaned and locked every night.  

Ms. Costello said Peninsula Habitat for Humanity would like to serve lunch at Picnic Areas 1, 2, and 3 at the Community Park on those four days.  She noted refreshments will be provided for volunteers, and first aid services are available.  She welcomed volunteers from Brisbane with medical experience, and she provided contact information for interested people.  Ms. Costello noted restrooms at the Community Park will be used rather than bringing in portable facilities.

Ms. Costello invited everyone from Brisbane to attend the celebration on the final night of the four-day event and to meet their new neighbors.  She requested permission to close off the street between San Francisco and Mariposa for this purpose.  She said Habitat for Humanity will provide food and music from about 4:30 to 7:00 p.m.

CM Conway asked if anyone else had reserved the park on Saturday, June 10.  Mr. Skeels advised that the staff held the date for Habitat so there are no conflicts.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the use as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 512, waiving first reading, amending Section 3.12.015 of the Municipal Code concerning Water Capacity Charges

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that water capacity charges are fees charged to property owners when they first obtain water service for the property.  The charge is supposed to cover all capital costs necessary to ensure proper flow.  He clarified that Ordinance No. 512 is neither an increase nor a decrease in capacity charges, but rather a codification that accommodates the increased size of meters.  In addition, Mr. Breault said, Ordinance No. 512 recognizes the distinction between potable water meters and fire meters and provides reduced charges for fire meters because they are only on when fire sprinklers are activated.

Mayor Bologoff opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from members of the audience.

There being no members of the public who wished to address the City Council, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Breault pointed out that “Section 13.12.015” should be inserted in the second line on the first page of the ordinance.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to introduce Ordinance No. 512.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider project alternatives to the One Quarry Road Project as a result of the April meetings and provide direction to staff

Community Development Director Prince requested a few minutes to set up for the applicant’s presentation.  Councilmembers proposed proceeding with Item D.


D.
Consider proposed installation of baby changing stations at Community Center restrooms (Out of Order)


CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve installation of baby changing stations as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Councilmembers took a brief recess.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 8:30 p.m.


A.
Consider project alternatives to the One Quarry Road Project as a result of the April meetings and provide direction to staff (Continued)

Community Development Director Prince noted that at the last meeting, the City Council asked the staff and developer to revise the project to include mixed-use as well as residential units.  He said the applicant came back with several ideas for revising the project based on a set of new criteria.  Mr. Prince stated that the applicant proposes redesigning some of the units to handicap-accessible live-work spaces for home businesses, live-work studios for artists, and a community facility at the entrance to the development with small retail and commercial uses, meeting space, and information about Owl and Buckeye Canyons and trails.

Mr. Prince said the applicant also revised exterior finishes, exterior materials, and exterior designs to create greater variation in heights, rooflines, and appearance of the units.  He advised that the applicant plans to conduct a new solar study to determine the best location and orientation for all structures to maximize solar access, with particular emphasis on the units at the back of the quarry site.  If the solar study indicates sun exposure is too limited for certain units, they may be relocated to the larger lots and redesigned as duplexes.   

Mr. Prince noted the applicant would like to make a presentation and obtain further direction from the City Council before proceeding.

Owen Poole, applicant representative, said the applicant listened to what was said at the last meeting and looked at a number of options.  He noted the City Council emphasized the need for assimilation of the neighborhood, developing a sense of community, making residents part of Brisbane from the start, and facilitating more interaction.  He added that the applicant planned to incorporate some kind of interpretive and environmental information center in the project.

Mr. Poole advised that the applicant is taking a closer look at hydrology and drainage.  He acknowledged that the proposed soccer field, like others in Brisbane, will be wet during the rainy season because it will also function as a drainage retention basin, but said it will be playable the rest of the year when it is dry.

Jill Williams, KTGY Group, said she had a number of photographs depicting some alternative concepts for the project, and she welcomed feedback from the City Council.  She noted the grading plan and street system for the development remain basically the same.  She added that sustainability, green building, and solar energy will all be incorporated in the project. 

Ms. Williams showed examples of live-work units for home businesses, lofts and studios for artists, affordable carriage house residences, and mixed-use buildings.

CM Conway commented that he liked the idea of incorporating some commercial uses and thought the alternatives were a good start.  He said he still had concerns about the back portion of the site and noted that dark area might be more suitable for commercial than residential uses.

CM Conway expressed support for including artist lofts and studios.  He noted Brisbane is already becoming a hub for local artists.

Mr. Poole described the proposed community facility as a gathering area where residents can pick up mail and interact.  He said he envisioned a small coffee stand or café, and noted local artists can display their work at the community building.

Mr. Poole noted the purpose of the solar study currently underway is to identify portions of the site that get limited sun.  He agreed with CM Conway that residential uses in the dark areas should be avoided.  CM Conway suggested making use of the dark area as an amphitheater or venue for community events, for entertainment businesses like video studios, or for the educational and interpretative center.  He pointed out the specific portions of the site about which he was most concerned.

CM Conway encouraged the applicant to conduct a wind study to determine the feasibility of wind-generated power.

CM Richardson supported further study of solar and wind power options.  She said she liked the carriage houses, and units like this have worked well in other communities.

CM Richardson asked for more information about the proposed post office at the site.  Ms. Williams explained that the U.S. Postal Services likes to have clusters of mailboxes at large developments to maximize efficiency.

CM Waldo said he liked the idea of a central area where residents pick up mail because it will foster interaction and provide support for small commercial uses.  He encouraged the applicant to spread affordable units throughout the development, reflecting a mix similar to that in the rest of Brisbane.  Noting that the quarry is a windy place, he recommended studying the feasibility of wind power as well as solar power.

CM Waldo commented that the revised exterior designs make the development appear more diverse and less dense.  He said including smaller rental units is also a positive change.

CM Barnes said he liked the idea of diversity in design and appearance.  He noted the Craftsman-style bungalows with porches are more in keeping with Brisbane.  He expressed concern about having too many windows and too much glass in the development.

CM Barnes pointed out that relocating certain units from dark portions of the site to the shoulder areas will help address some of the slope stability concerns.  He remarked that an amphitheater might not be a good idea because of the way sound will amplify in the bowl-shaped site, but some kind of closed entertainment facility might be a good option.

CM Barnes noted the City Council has not yet approved language for the November ballot, and he asked for clarification as to the next steps in that process. 

Mr. Prince responded that when the application was first submitted, the City decided it would be most efficient to resolve basic questions about the land use and type of development before proceeding with lengthy environmental reports.  The applicant focused on proving development could occur safely, and extensive geotechnical review was done as part of that process.  

Mr. Prince noted the staff report suggests that one way of proceeding would be to rewrite some parts of the specific plan to reflect the latest changes, a process that could take some time. Another approach would be to bring the General Plan amendment forward with a stipulation as to location and maximum number of residential units, and putting that on the ballot.

CM Waldo expressed his opinion that it would be easier to sell voters on a specific plan with a detailed project description than on a basic General Plan amendment.

Mr. Poole commented that the applicant has already done a tremendous amount of work developing the grading plan and circulation plan, so those elements are more or less fixed.  He offered to take the City Council’s comments and come back with a revised plan that describes the latest version of the proposed project.  He said the applicant can give the voters something to look at in conjunction with the General Plan amendment.

CM Waldo said that if the voters approve the development, it must be a good one.  CM Conway agreed that voters should see the details before making a decision.

CM Barnes noted the alternative concepts presented at this meeting represent a substantial change in the project, but the development still includes housing.  He observed that most members of the public who spoke at past meetings indicated they were opposed to housing.  He said if this is the key issue, providing a more detailed plan will not change the outcome.

CM Waldo commented that many of the concerns expressed at past meetings pertained to safety.  He suggested that the developer focus on overcoming those objections.

CM Conway noted the original all-housing proposal would probably be overwhelmingly rejected by the voters, but this mixed-use project might be more palatable.  He said he favored sending the most complete picture possible to the voters.

CM Barnes clarified that he questioned whether the latest revisions will make a difference in the outcome.  He asked how long it would take to revise the specific plan to provide a more complete package for the voters.

Mayor Bologoff noted that if the Quarry development has its own shops and post office, the residents will not be patronizing businesses in downtown Brisbane, and the development will be even more isolated from the rest of town.  He said he had the same concerns about the park:  although it would be a nice City amenity, it will encourage residents of the development to stay there.

Mayor Bologoff stated that he did not want to see a sterile, cookie-cutter development.  He advocated a variety of architectural styles to make the houses look like custom designs.  He suggested considering more higher-density, multi-family housing.  Mayor Bologoff said he liked the live-work spaces and lofts.  Instead of a standard park, he recommended considering a running track or some other kind of facility the City does not already have.

Mayor Bologoff proposed putting alternative energy facilities in the dark portion of the site.  He expressed support for studying both wind and solar power.

Mayor Bologoff remarked that the voters will decide.

CM Richardson emphasized the importance of building neighborhoods, not just building tracts.

Mayor Bologoff welcomed comments from audience members.

Linda Salmon observed that the City Council appears to be having second thoughts about the project as the November election approaches.  She questioned whether dressing the project up and including mixed uses will make it any more palatable to voters.  Ms. Salmon reminded the Council that the people of Brisbane already considered the issue of housing at the Quarry and rejected that use when they approved the 1994 General Plan.  She observed that many residents of Brisbane have come to Planning Commission and City Council meetings to object to housing at the Quarry.  

Ms. Salmon commented that the inclusion of mixed uses, live-work spaces, and relocation of units from the back of the site to other locations represents a substantial change, warranting a separate review process.  She said the City should have looked at these alternatives before approving the trumped-up, inadequate EIR.  

Ms. Salmon noted the EIR for the specific plan is based on the same geotechnical information that the City had in 1994, and no new information has been added that would change people’s opinions with respect to housing.  She recommended that the City Council clarify exactly what proposal is going to be put to the voters.  She noted allowing people to live over commercial units or in live-work lofts is a different issue from allowing single-family development, so the ballot will need to ask more than one question.  Ms. Salmon recommended crafting the language carefully to find out exactly what the people will and will not permit.  Ms. Salmon cautioned that there may not be enough time to draft language in time for the November ballot.

Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that the City should focus on negotiating acceptable terms for closing the quarry without replacing it with housing.  She observed that the quarry owners are interested in avoiding costs of clean-up and restoration.

Ms. Salmon said she liked some of new architectural styles and design variations.  She added that her preference would be one building near the soccer field, nothing else.  She agreed with CM Barnes that the extensive use of glass in the buildings will let too much light through the buildings, exactly what people said they do not want.

Ms. Salmon urged the City Council to listen to the reasons people objected to housing at the Quarry, including pets disturbing sensitive habitat areas, invasive species, and noise from Crocker Park.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, emphasized the need for disaster planning and preparedness.  He said the City’s Public Works facility should be on solid ground and the corporation yard should be moved to a safe area.  He noted recent special programs about the 1906 earthquake highlight the importance of strengthening infrastructure to withstand earthquake damage, and the water lines serving Brisbane run right through the San Andreas Fault.  Mr. Burr commented that the quarry used to have a small natural lake, and Brisbane has numerous springs.  He suggested considering these as potential emergency water storage areas.

Mr. Burr observed that the development process is typically driven by the proposal created and submitted by the applicant.  He noted the plans are reviewed by the staff, but the public usually has no opportunity for review or input until much later in the process.  He said some jurisdictions try to set basic parameters reflecting what their communities want, and developers have to fit within those frameworks.  

Mr. Burr commented that it would be helpful to have architects and land use planners prepare drawings illustrating the proposed concepts so people would have something concrete to review.  He suggested providing these kinds of tools so people can make informed decisions.

Mayor Bologoff thanked audience members for their comments.

CM Barnes asked about the next steps in the process.  Mr. Prince said the Permit Streamlining Act does not apply to this project, so the City can take whatever time is necessary to act on the project.  He cautioned that the CEQA document can become dated if too much time passes.

Mr. Prince said the timetable depends on how quickly the applicant can revise the plans.  He said if revisions can be completed in a month, the November ballot is still a realistic possibility.

CM Barnes asked about the deadline for ballot language.  He said follow-up questions are whether the applicant can meet the deadline and whether the certified EIR will apply to the revised project.

City Manager Holstine stated the deadline for ballot language is sometime in August.  He suggested that the applicant consider the Council’s direction and estimate how much time the revision work will take.  He said the staff can come back at the next meeting with a recommended course of action.

CM Barnes asked the City Attorney to comment on the ballot options of a General Plan amendment versus a specific development plan.  City Attorney Toppel responded that there is no particular legal requirement either way.  He said that in discussions with the original developer and the City Council, the intent was to provide the voters with as much detail as possible so they knew what was being voted on.  The staff envisioned having all the land use entitlements worked out before the election, which would include the EIR, the Specific Plan, and the PD permit.

Mr. Toppel noted the issue before the City Council is the level of detail to be put on the ballot.  He said there is already agreement that the ballot outcome will be binding, but there is no requirement as to the specificity of the ballot language.  

Mr. Toppel commented that one option would be to back off from the level of specificity originally contemplated and present a concept plan with enough information for the voters to understand the project.  He added that with such substantial revisions to project, there may not be enough time to rework the Specific Plan.

Mr. Toppel said additional analysis will be needed to determine if the proposed changes in the project are already accommodated in the existing EIR with the studies that have already been done.  He noted this analysis could also affect the time frame.

Mr. Toppel recommended first deciding on a concept plan, and then determining the level of detail for the ballot measure.

Mr. Prince clarified the legal requirements for a specific plan.  He pointed out use of the word “specific” may imply a level of detail beyond what state law requires.  He said specific plans can provide a high level of detail, but they are not required to do so.


B.
Consider approval of the consultant selection process for the Baylands Specific Plan Environmental Impact Report

CM Conway asked the staff if it was prudent to hire an EIR consultant before completing the scoping sessions.  City Manager Holstine responded that the consultant selection process is actually running a bit late.  He explained that Brisbane has a statutory obligation to move the EIR process within a year, which will be a major challenge.  He noted identification of project alternatives is a key component of the EIR, and alternatives often shape the eventual form a project takes.  Mr. Holstine advised that the City will be holding a series of meetings this summer to identify alternatives, and he recommended having a consultant on board to assist in the selection of the project alternatives to be studied.

City Attorney Toppel agreed with Mr. Holstine that it would be advisable to have a consultant on board before determining alternatives. 

Community Development Director Prince noted the City will select and direct the consultant, but the applicant will pay, a process ensuring independence and impartiality.

CM Waldo clarified that the action before the City Council is authorizing the solicitation process, not selecting a consultant.

Mr. Prince proposed that the City Council establish a selection committee, composed of representatives from the Council, the Planning Commission, and the staff, to review the responses and screen applicants.

CM Conway recommended that Mr. Holstine and Mr. Toppel serve on the committee.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to authorize release of the request for proposals.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Linda Salmon expressed her opinion that it was too early to hire a consultant because there was not yet a specific plan.  She noted the Baylands Specific Plan is only a concept plan.  She said a specific plan is needed to do an EIR, so it makes no sense to hire a consultant before a specific plan exists.  Ms. Salmon added that time constraints should not be a factor.  She pointed out that most of the land at the Baylands has not even been cleaned up yet.

Ms. Salmon said she also had concerns about conflicts of interest.  She recommended not considering LSA because of their unsatisfactory work on the Quarry, or RBF because of their work on the sewer plan.  She noted the City should require consultants to disclose relationships within the past five or ten years, not just the past one year, and include work done for Tuntex or any other property owner in that area.  

Ms. Salmon recommended including members of the community on the selection committee for the consultant.  

Ms. Salmon said she had no objections to advertising for consultants, but she again emphasized the need for an actual specific plan before doing the EIR.

CM Waldo asked if the Baylands Specific Plan was specific enough to satisfy the requirements for an EIR.  Mr. Holstine responded that the staff determined on February 26, 2006 that the specific plan application was complete under state law.  He said that date triggers the one-year period for the City to conduct an EIR.  

CM Waldo asked what would happen if the City did not meet that deadline.  Mr. Toppel answered that the applicant could bring legal action to force the City to start the process.  He said details about infrastructure and other gaps will be filled as those components are designed.  He pointed out that the EIR is in itself an information-gathering process intended to create a tool for the City to use in deciding whether to allow the project to proceed.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, clarified that the staff made a determination that the Baylands Specific Plan was adequate, but neither the City Council nor the Planning Commission participated in that decision.  

Ms. Dillworth noted that when a peer review consultant was selected, the City set a very high standard, requiring respondents to be within the top EIR consulting firms.  She said the Baylands Citizens Advisory Committee later learned that some of the work done by the City’s peer reviewer was incorrect.  She questioned why the City set such a high standard that time, but not this time. 

Mr. Prince explained that the City invited 16 firms to send statements of qualifications, and five responded.  He said all five have experience doing this kind of EIR and are qualified, so they will be invited to submit proposals.

John Christopher Burr cautioned that there are numerous potential conflicts when dealing with such a small pool of specialized local firms, especially given the numerous entities that own land in the Baylands.  He suggested broadening the search to out-of-state firms.  He also recommended requiring respondents to disclose relationships with any current or former Baylands property owners.  Mr. Burr said the City should also check on consultants’ experience with brown fields and other toxic sites.

Mr. Burr reviewed steps leading up to the staff’s determination that the Baylands Specific Plan is complete.  He recalled that the City Council first made a determination that the plan was incomplete, and he objected to delegating that approval authority to the staff.

Mr. Burr noted most consulting firms do little to encourage public participation and assistance in identifying alternatives.  He urged the City to impose the highest standards possible in the selection of a consultant.  He also recommended an independent peer reviewer.

Mr. Prince clarified that the EIR is a California Environmental Quality Act requirement, so out-of-state firms would not have the necessary experience to deal with California requirements.  He said the five qualified firms have offices throughout the state, not just locally.

Mr. Prince added that in all his years of experience, he has never encountered a public process for determining completeness of a specific plan.  He said Brisbane offered a unique opportunity for public input by having a series of meetings to review the application when it was submitted.

Mr. Toppel stated that Council approval is not required for the determination of completeness because it is a ministerial rather than a legislative act.  He noted adopting a General Plan amendment is a legislative act, but the acts preceding it are administrative and usually done at the staff level.

Mr. Toppel clarified that the consultant will not be determining alternatives, but the consultant will assist the City in selecting alternatives.

CM Conway noted the requirement to disclose relationships with UPC and other Baylands property owners should include past entities and subsidiaries.  

Mr. Holstine acknowledged that Mr. Burr has raised questions about ownership of Baylands properties before, and he said he would make this a top priority and ask UPC to identify its corporate structure, related entities, and their ownership interests.  Mr. Holstine added that UPC has been operating as a corporation for at least seven years.

CM Waldo proposed modifying the motion to include staff’s Recommendations 1 and 4, and to expand Recommendation 3 to read:  “Any past business relationship within three years prior to the date of RFP between the EIR consultant and/or any subconsultant and RPC for any other owner of Baylands properties.”

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to amend the motion as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Barnes volunteered to serve as the City Council’s representative on the selection committee.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault commented that he wanted to clarify Ms. Dillworth’s mention of mistakes made by the peer review consultant  He said the lead caseworker for Operable Unit 1 noticed that one of the PowerPoint presentations used by CDM had incorrectly labeled contour lines.  He pointed out this was a single, minor error.  Mr. Breault added that the lead caseworker participated in the development of the peer review consultant RFP and the selection of CDM as the consultant, and the error was discovered a year after she first received the PowerPoint presentations.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers of the goal-setting workshop on Saturday, May 7, at 9:00 a.m.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee reports

· City Selection Committee
CM Richardson said the City Selection Committee sometimes holds votes on important regional issues.  She proposed appointing a back-up alternate to attend meetings and vote when the other Brisbane representative and alternate are unable to attend.

Mayor Bologoff said he had no problem expanding the number of alternates.

· Airport Roundtable
Mayor Bologoff said he has heard reports that the Airport Roundtable has been unable to meet due to poor attendance.

CM Richardson responded that she attended every meeting but one, and she confirmed that one meeting was canceled due to lack of a quorum.  She stated that attendance is not a problem for Brisbane’s representatives.


B.
Consider setting Saturday, May 20, 9:00 a.m., as date and time for Park Lane Basketball Court dedication

Mayor Bologoff proposed changing the time of the ceremony to 11:00 a.m. instead of 9:00 a.m.

Councilmembers agreed to schedule the basketball court dedication for May 20 at 11:00 a.m.


C.
Discuss Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission’s recommendation to have a celebration recognizing the Community Park’s 10th anniversary

CM Richardson recalled that the City Council approved a budget of $30,000 for a 45th anniversary celebration at the last meeting.  She noted it might be better to combine the celebrations rather than having separate events.

City Manager Holstine pointed out the events are quite different, and the Community Park anniversary party will be a community picnic in the summer.  

Mayor Bologoff pointed out the estimated cost is half of what Habitat Restoration Day cost.  He expressed support for approving the recommendation.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the recommendation as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider setting Saturday, November 18, 2006 as date for City of Brisbane’s 45th anniversary party

Mayor Bologoff noted this event will be held indoors.  Councilmembers proposed having the party at the Mission Blue Center.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Saturday, November 18, as the date of the 45th anniversary party.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

E. Consider setting May 15th at 6:30 p.m. for City Attorney evaluation and June 5th at 6:00 p.m. for City Manager evaluation

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to set May 15 and June 5 as the dates for the evaluations as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


F.
Set date for interviews of Open Space and Ecology Committee applicants

Mayor Bologoff advised that there are four applicants for the vacant Open Space and Ecology Committee seat.  After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to schedule interviews for Tuesday, May 23, at 7:30 p.m.


G.
Set dates for additional Baylands scoping meetings

City Manager Holstine noted the correct title for this agenda items should have been “Baylands project objectives/scoping meetings.”  He said the staff will be meeting Sunday to discuss the scoping process, and he suggested setting dates at the next meeting.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council. 

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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